
BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS' COMPENSATION COMMISSION

CLAIM NO. F905091

BILLIE HIGHBARGIN CLAIMANT

WAL-MART ASSOCIATES, INC. RESPONDENT

CLAIMS MANAGEMENT, INC. RESPONDENT
CARRIER

OPINION FILED JULY 2, 2010

Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in
Springdale, Washington County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by EVELYN BROOKS, Attorney, Fayetteville,
Arkansas.

Respondents represented by TOD BASSETT, Attorney, Fayetteville,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On April 4, 2010, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on December 30, 2009, and a pre-hearing order was filed

on December 31, 2009.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been

marked Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record

without objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to her right

knee on November 28, 2008.
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4. The respondents have paid a 10 percent impairment rating.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Additional medical.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“On November 28, 2008 the claimant slipped in
water injuring her right knee.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“On November 29, 2008, claimant reported a
fall in some water at work and an injury to
her right knee. However, a co-employee later
furnished a written statement advising that
claimant told him that her knee had simply
“gave out on her.” Respondent gave claimant
the benefit of the doubt and accepted the
claim as compensable. Respondent has
previously paid all medical expenses, TTD and
PPD benefits stemming from the incident.
Claimant subsequently came under the care of
Dr. Robert J. Tomlinson. In his initial clinic
note of January 26, 2009, Dr. Tomlinson
reported, among other things, that his
evaluation of claimant’s x-rays revealed “mild
medial joint space narrowing on the right,”
which is evidence of pre-existing
osteoarthritis. An MRI scan performed on
January 13, 2009 revealed a tear involving the
posterior horn of the medial meniscus. It also
revealed a number of pre-existing conditions
such as further objective evidence of pre-
existing osteoarthritis in the form of
osteochondral services demonstrating
cartilaginous thinning overlying the medial
femoral condyle. On February 10, 2009, Dr.
Tomlinson operated on claimant’s right knee.
On April 27, 2009, Dr. Tomlinson authored a
Post-Operative Clinic Note stating that
claimant had “a significant amount of
chondromalacic changes as well as changes of
the medial femoral condyle” that pre-dated the
work injury. On June 1, 2009, Dr. Tomlinson
rated claimant’s permanent impairment at 10%
to the right lower extremity and released
claimant from under his care without any
restrictions. 
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Claimant subsequently filed for a Change of
Physician from Dr. Robert Tomlinson to Dr.
Chris Arnold. The Order to that effect was
issued by the Medical Cost Containment
Department of the Commission on July 16, 2009.
On September 1, 2009, Dr. Arnold evaluated
claimant in his office. In paragraph one of
his narrative report, Dr. Arnold stated that
claimant was presenting at his office that day
for a second opinion at the request of her
attorney. Dr. Arnold reviewed the x-rays and
stated that they revealed medial degenerative
joint disease with bone on bone contact. He
went on to state that claimant’s MRI made no
mention of pre-existing arthritis, which was
incorrect. Again, Radiologist Tommy Hinton had
stated that the osteochondral services
demonstrated cartilaginous thinning overlying
the medial femoral condyle. Furthermore, and
again, Dr. Tomlinson in his previous
evaluation of the x-rays stated they revealed
“mild medial joint space narrowing on the
right.”  In other words, the pre-operative MRI
and the x-rays revealed evidence of
osteoarthritis and bone on bone contact. Dr.
Arnold’s ‘Impression’ was that of right knee
pain after a work-related injury secondary to
post-traumatic arthrosis after a prior
meniscectomy and chondroplasty. Dr. Arnold
concluded by stating that he had just seen
claimant for a second opinion and that he
recommended that she follow up with him, Dr.
Tomlinson or Dr. Coker in three months. 

With everything considered, respondent
contends that the objective testing done on
claimant’s knee prior to surgery revealed pre-
existing osteoarthritis and that, if claimant
is in need of additional medical treatment,
then it is due solely to her pre-existing
conditions, as opposed to any alleged post-
traumatic arthrosis.”

The claimant in this matter is a fifty-five-year-old female

who sustained an admittedly compensable injury to her right knee on

November 28, 2008, while employed by the respondent.  The claimant

is currently requesting additional medical treatment for her

admittedly compensable injury.
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On January 14, 2009, Dr. Tommy Hinton of Ozark Orthopaedics

authored a report which set out the following impressions:

IMPRESSION:
1. Findings consistent with a tear involving

the posterior horn of the medial meniscus
with probable involvement of the body and
anterior horn as well.

2. There is magnetic susceptibility artifact
throughout the lateral portion of the
knee due to a metallic density located
adjacent to the proximal fibula.

3. There is a suprapatellar knee joint
effusion and prepatellar subcutaneous
edema.

4. There is a small Baker’s cyst.”

After review of the claimant’s MRI of January 13, 2009, I note

that the diagnostic test revealed very minimal degenerative changes

in the claimant’s right knee.

The claimant underwent surgery for her admittedly compensable

right knee injury.  On February 10, 2009, Dr. Robert Tomlinson of

the Physicians’ Surgery Center of Fayetteville authored a Report of

Operation as follows, in part:

“PREOPERATIVE DIAGNOSES:
1. Medial meniscus tear, right knee.
2. Possible lateral meniscus tear.

POSTOPERATIVE DIAGNOSES:
1. Medical and lateral meniscus tear, right  
  knee.
2. Chondromalacia patella.
3. Extensive synovitis.

PROCEDURE:
1. Partial medial and lateral meniscectomy,  
 right knee.
2. Chondroplasty patellofemoral joint.
3. Major synovectomy.”

On June 1, 2009, Dr. Robert Tomlinson authored a letter to Dee

Booher of CMI which, in part, states as follows:
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History of Present Illness: Billie is seen
three months and three weeks following her
right knee arthroscopy and partial medial and
lateral meniscectomy.  She had significant
chondromalacic changes in the medial femoral
condyle retropatellar surface.  She is doing
fairly well.  She has some mild intermittent
right knee pain. She has been back to work
without restrictions.

Physical Examination: Gait is essentially
normal.  She has some mild medial joint line
tenderness.  Quadriceps tone is good.  She has
full range of motion and negative Homans and
negative calf tenderness.  No laxity.

Objective factors of impairment: Status post
partial medial and lateral meniscectomy of the
right knee on 02/10/2009.

Subjective factors of impairment: Mild
intermittent right knee pain.

Permanent Impairment: Based on the AMA Guide
to Evaluation of Permanent Impairment, Billie
would receive a 10% right lower extremity
impairment, which would equal a 4% total body
impairment due to partial medial and lateral
meniscectomy.

Work Status: She may return to work without
restrictions.

Future Medical Care: I have encouraged Billie
to do stationary bike 30 minutes two or three
times a week.  We will see her back on a
p.r.n. basis.”

The claimant requested a change of physician from the

Commission which was granted by Pat Capps Hannah, Administrator of

Medical Cost Containment Division on July 16, 2009.  The change was

from Dr. Tomlinson to Dr. Chris Arnold.  On September 1, 2009, Dr.

Christopher Arnold authored a report which states, in part:

“CHIEF COMPLAINT: Right knee pain.

HISTORY: This is a very pleasant 55-year-old
female, employee of Wal Mart, who on 11/28/08
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was going into the back room to lunch for a
break when she slipped on a wet floor.  Her
knee went sideways.  She could not walk on it.
She went to the emergency department and they
referred her to Dr. Coker.  He got an MRI and
told her she needed to have a surgery.  She
changed to Dr. Tomlinson who scoped her knee
on 2/10/09.  He rehabbed it 8 to 12 weeks.
She was given an impairment rating and the
case was closed.  She has had constant pain
about her right knee.  It swells.  It comes
and goes. She also has an arthritic component.
It hurts going up and down stairs.  It was
initially popping but no longer does this.  It
is described as medial in nature.  It is
constant.  She presents today for a second
opinion at the request of her attorney.

RADIOGRAPHS: (AP, ROSENBERG, LATERAL AND
PATELLAR VIEWS RIGHT KNEE) are reviewed and
reveals medial degenerative joint disease with
bone on bone contact.

I reviewed the MRI report from previously.
She had a meniscus tear.  No mention of
arthrosis. (Emphasis added)

IMPRESSION: Right knee pain after a work-
related injury secondary to post-traumatic
arthrosis after a prior meniscectomy and
chondroplasty.

PLAN: I discussed this with her and the
various options. I am seeing her just as a
second opinion.  I recommend quad sets,
Glucosamine and good shoe wear.  I recommend
aspiration and injection which she agrees to.
The relative risks and benefits are discussed
with the patient including but not limited to
infection, damage to nerves/vessels/tendons,
skin changes, skin atrophy, etc.  The patient
understands and would like to proceed.  Under
strict sterile prep, I aspirated the right
knee removing 60 mL of synovial and injected
with 80 mg of Methylprednisolone.  I think
ultimately it is going to get replaced.  I
recommend trying this. If it helps, we win; if
not, I would try Viscosupplementation.  If
there is no relief from that, she may
ultimately come to an arthroplasty.  I am just
seeing her as a second opinion.  I am going to
recommend that in three months she follow up
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either with myself or Dr. Tomlinson or Dr.
Coker, all of whom she has seen.  She agrees
with this plan.”

The claimant was again seen by Dr. Arnold on November 23,

2009.  A report from that visit states, in part:

“IMPRESSION: Right knee pain secondary to
post- traumatic arthrosis after a prior work-
related injury status post arthroscopy and
corticosteroid injection with persistent
pain.”

Dr. Arnold also notes in the plan portion of the November 23, 2009,

report that:

“She has failed therapy.  She has failed
corticosteroid injections.  She has failed
arthroscopy.  We talked about
viscosupplementation.  Due to the bone on bone
contact, I think this is a long shot.  She
also states that she is allergic to egg yokes.
She is apprehensive about doing this.  We
talked to her about a brace, cartiledge-
salvaging procedure or a total knee
replacement.  I think she is going to get her
knee replaced and that is what she wants to
do.  She understands to replace the knee she
is high risk for revision secondary to her
young age.”

On January 27, 2010, Dr. Arnold performed a right total knee

arthroplasty on the claimant.  Medical records indicate that the

claimant was discharged from the Physician’s Specialty Hospital in

Fayetteville, Arkansas, on January 31, 2010.  On February 16, 2010,

the claimant was again seen by Dr. Arnold for a recheck on her

right knee post right total knee arthroplasty.  Dr. Arnold reports

that, “The knee, itself, is doing well.”  Dr. Arnold also stated

that he would like to see the claimant back for a recheck in six

weeks.  On March 18, 2010, Dr. Arnold again saw the claimant.  He
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reports, “She is doing great.  She states that she would do it

again.”

On October 23, 2009, Dr. Robert Tomlinson authored a letter to

respondents’ attorney which states:

“Thank you for your letter regarding Ms.
Billie Highbargin dated October 21, 2009.
Based on Ms. Highbargin’s clinical
presentation January 26, 2009, her MRI scan,
as well as subsequent arthroscopy of the right
knee, I do think that Ms. Highbargin’s work-
related injury, which occurred on November 28,
2008, has been appropriately treated with her
right knee arthroscopy performed on February
10, 2009.  I think Ms. Highbargin’s
symptomatology and pathology is related to
both chronic and acute changes in her right
knee.  The acute changes being treated with
her arthroscopic surgery.

At this time, if she has persistent pain in
the right knee, I would attribute these in
large part to degenerative changes, which
occurred in her knee over time.  Although, it
is not uncommon for the symptoms related to
degenerative changes to occur acutely.

Once again, I would attribute Ms. Highbargin’s
changes, articular cartilage changes, during
arthroscopy to be more chronic than acute in
nature and related to a preexisting condition
prior to her accident.  I hope this answers
your question.”

It is clear that the claimant is entitled to additional

medical treatment by Dr. Arnold.  Considering the medical evidence

that the claimant’s right knee problems that were treated by Dr.

Arnold were due to, at least in part, the surgical intervention

performed by Dr. Tomlinson due to her compensable right knee

injury.  There is little sign of degenerative changes prior to this

surgical intervention, although there were signs of the compensable

injury in diagnostic testing prior to the surgical intervention.
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Here, the claimant need not prove that the major cause for her need

for treatment on her right knee is due to her compensable injury,

but only that some part of this need for treatment is due to her

compensable injury.

In Dr. Tomlinson’s letter that is offered by the respondents

as an exhibit he states, “I think Ms. Highbargin’s symptomotology

and pathology is related to both chronic and acute changes in her

right knee.  At this time, the acute changes being treated with her

arthroscopic surgery.  At this time, if she has persistent pain in

the right knee, I would attribute these in large part to

degenerative changes, which occurred in her knee over time.”  Dr.

Tomlinson expresses that he believes in large part her current

problems are due to degenerative changes; however, he does not say

that all of her current problems are due to common degenerative

changes.  I believe that most of the changes involved in the

claimant’s current problems are due to the original surgery

performed by Dr. Tomlinson.  This is evidenced by the MRI testing

done on the claimant’s right knee which showed very few

degenerative changes prior to his surgery.

The claimant’s testimony in this matter was credible and in

line with the medical evidence presented.  The reasonableness and

necessity of the treatment is shown through both medical evidence

and the apparent positive outcome of the treatment already

administered by Dr. Arnold including surgery.  The treatment

offered to the claimant by Dr. Arnold is both reasonable and

necessary treatment to which the claimant is entitled.
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From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on December 30, 2009, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed December 31, 2009, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that she is entitled to the medical treatment that has been

directed by Dr. Arnold.

3. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that the medical treatment directed by Dr. Arnold is reasonable and

necessary medical treatment.

ORDER

The respondents shall carry the burden of paying for the

medical treatment that has been directed by Dr. Arnold in this

matter as it is reasonable and necessary medical treatment to which

the claimant is entitled.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


